URBAN DESIGN COMMISSION MEETING REPORT

December 4, 2024



Agenda Item #: 2

Project Title: 4845 Tradewinds Parkway - New Building for an Indoor Sports Center in Urban Design District (UDD)

1. (District 16)

Legistar File ID #: 85977

Members Present: Shane Bernau, Chair; Rafeeq Asad*, Jessica Klehr, Russell Knudson, Harry Graham, David

McLean, and Anina Mbilinyi

Prepared By: Jessica Vaughn, AICP, UDC Secretary

Due to technical difficulties, Asad was present for part of the discussion, but not the vote.

Summary

At its meeting of December 4, 2024, the Urban Design Commission **GRANTED INITIAL APPROVAL** of a new building for an indoor sports center in UDD 1 located at 4845 Tradewinds Parkway. Registered and speaking in support were Brad Bauer, David Oberbeck, and Ilir Lushaj. Registered and available to answer questions was Wade Wyse.

Summary of Commission Discussion and Questions:

The Commission asked about expansion to the south, which is noted on the plan set. The applicant responded that due to the stormwater retention area and outdoor greenspace, there is no intent to expand in that location; the plans are incorrect.

The Commission inquired about the metal building material being used in UDD 1. The applicant responded that metal was the best solution for the indoor sports facility use, and cost-effective means to accommodate the mezzanine space.

The Commission discussed blank walls and UDD requirements and noted that having 3D renderings and perspectives versus 2D elevations would be helpful in showing articulation in the use of the metal panels and that there really needs to be a base, middle, and top denoted.

The Commission commented that the building is attractive, and asked if it was intentional to use a similar design strategy in the blue rectangular shapes as the building to the east. The applicant replied it is used as a way to add texture and interest to the building on all four sides.

The Commission asked about the location of HVAC rooftop units and what will be seen from the south perspective. The applicant noted they are screened air handling units, with size yet to be determined. The Commission noted that locating the HVAC units as far back as possible makes sense to limit visibility.

The Commission asked about the planting plan for the stormwater basins. The applicant responded they are intended to be bioretention basins with plugs.

The Commission noted the corner towers and window proportions are nice. The larger south elevation massing has interesting details, but looks like additions that ran out of budget. Consolidating them differently would avoid two bump-outs. How that small mass transitions to the larger building mass will be difficult – making sure the smaller mass is more integrated with overall design and details. The applicant noted that they can look at making that more uniform.

The Commission inquired about the masonry base on the front of the building in the perspective drawing, which was not in the elevations. The applicant responded a base was planned but has since been removed due to budget limitations.

The Commission inquired about why some doors have canopies and other do not. The applicant clarified that some doors are entries and others are utility doors.

The Commission had several landscape comments, including noting that all washed stone mulch should be hardwood bark mulch in all planting beds; the Stella D'Oro daylily should be changed to another native perennial or varietal of lily; where there are perennial plants in the planting plan, there needs to be a double or triple row to hold the weight of the building and do the project justice; the foundation plantings (shrubs and perennials) have a lot of gaps and won't contribute to the design when they are spaced that far apart. These plantings need to be increased in quantity (Alpine Currants, Spirea, Honeysuckles, taller ornamental grasses, Taylor Junipers, etc.). The plant selections need to be taller, i.e. Taylor junipers, switchgrass is a great selection to break down the massing of the metal panel; the Cleveland Select Pear should be removed as it is invasive and advised against by the WDNR. This should be replaced with another small stature tree like a Serviceberry, Musclewood, or smaller Buckeye; the landscape around the south side of the site should be revised to frame the potential future soccer field rather than being placed in the middle of that space so as not to hinder usability; and groupings of plantings should reflect an odd number of plants.

Action

On a motion by Knudson, seconded by Klehr, the Urban Design Commission **GRANTED INITIAL APPROVAL**, with the following finding and conditions:

- Overall, the Commission noted that the building siting and massing was appropriate.
- The Landscape Plan shall be refined to include:
 - Hardwood bark mulch, not washed stone as noted on the plans;
 - The Stella D'Oro Daylily should be swapped out for a different type of daylily or a different native flowering perennial;
 - Where there are perennial plants in the planting plan, the landscape plan shall be refined to increase the number/rows (double or triple) what is shown;
 - The foundations plantings (shrubs and perennials) shall be increased in quantity to better contribute to the design (Alpine Currant, Spirea, Honeysuckle, taller ornamental grasses, Taylor Junipers);
 - The Cleveland Select Pear, has been advised against by the WDNR, this species should be replaced with another small stature tree (Serviceberry, Musclewood, etc.);
 - The landscape on the south side of the site should be revised to frame the space for the potential future outdoor soccer field; and
 - The groupings of plants should reflect odd numbers of plantings.
- The single-story masses along the southside of the building be refined to be more integrated into the overall building design and footprint.
- The applicant team shall provide additional perspectives that show the proposed metal panels are a design of exceptional merits, consistent with the UDD 1 guidelines and requirements.
- The lighting plan shall be updated and additional information provided to address the comments noted in the staff report related to fixtures and light levels.

The motion was passed on a unanimous vote of (5-0).